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MINUTES 

Lancaster County Planning Commission 
September 20, 2022 6:00 p.m. 

 
Chairman Deese called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
 
1. ROLL CALL:  Quorum is present (4 Commissioners) 
Commissioners Present:   
Tamecca Neely  Sheila Hinson   
Charles Keith Deese  Alan Patterson   
 
Absent: James Barnett  Ben Levine   
  
No appointment has yet been made to fill District 5 seat. 
 
Staff Present: 
 Rox Burhans, Development Services Director Clerk: Jennifer Bryan 
 Ashley Davis, Senior Planner   Matthew Blaszyk, Planner 
 
Others Present: 
Dennis Marstall, County Administrator  Leah Clevenger, IT 
Jeff Catoe, Public Works Director  Billy Mosteller, County Council 
 
The following press were notified of the meeting by email in accordance with the 
Freedom of Information Act:  The Lancaster News, Kershaw News Era, The Rock Hill 
Herald, The Fort Mill Times, Cable News 2, Channel 9, and the local Government 
Channel.  The agenda was also posted in the lobby of the County Administration 
Building for the required length of time, and was published on the County website. 
 
 
2. APPROVE AGENDA 
Chairman Deese called for a motion to approve the Agenda. 
Motion to Approve by A.Patterson; 2nd by T. Neely 
Motion to Amend, deferring Item 4b: 9/1/2022 Workshop Minutes, and removing Item 
5f: RZ-2022-1566 Chernyak (Withdrawn): by S. Hinson 2nd by A. Patterson. 
 
Called vote on amendment:  4:0. Amendment approved unanimously 
Called vote on approval of agenda as amended: 4:0.   Motion approved unanimously. 

 
 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

3. CITIZEN’S COMMENTS [see Sign-In sheet attached] 
 
Chairman Deese opened the floor to comments from the public.  None signed in. 
Citizen’s comments closed. 

 
4. APPROVE MINUTES 

a. August 16, 2022 Regular Minutes 
Chairman Deese called for a motion to approve August 16, 2022 Regular Minutes as 
written.  Motion to Approve by Alan Patterson; 2nd by Sheila Hinson. 
Called vote: 4:0. Motion approved unanimously 
 
b. September 1, 2022 Workshop Minutes 
Deferred to October 18, 2022.  Lack of quorum: Commissioner Patterson was absent 
on 9/1/2022. 
 

 
5. PUBLIC ITEMS 

 
a. RZ-2022-1527 Arbor Walk LLC 
Application by Arbor Walk, LLC to rezone approximately 112.5 acres located at or 
adjacent to 2991 Vance Baker Road (TM# 0009-00-015.00) from Low Density 
Residential (LDR) to Medium Density Residential to create a 179-lot single-family 
residential development. 

Staff Presentation: Rox Burhans, Development Services Director presented the 
application consistent with the staff report. Noted that a letter was received on Monday 
September 19, 2022 from HOA attorneys, highlighting concerns about deed restrictions 
on the conveyance of the Pump Station parcel.  

• [see attached letter from Sellers, Ayers, Dortch & Lyons, PA]  
• [See also attachment, Summary of Written Comments submitted after 

publication of Agenda] 
Staff Recommendations: Due to uncertain or incomplete matters in application and plan, 
staff recommends denial. 
  
Questions to staff: 
A. Patterson asked if this development would be subject to impact fees; Burhans 
confirmed that it would. 
A. Patterson asked what improvements were recommended for Vance Baker Road in the 
TIA; Burhans noted that only incidental improvements at intersections were 
recommended – DOT does not generally require consideration on road width. 
Attorney DuBose noted that the TIA is predicated on the assumption of placement of 
access/entrances at Vance Baker and S. Legacy Park/Pump station. 
 
Chairman Deese asked Public Works Director Jeff Catoe to speak about the condition of 
Vance Baker Road. 
 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

 
 
Jeff Catoe:  The condition of Vance Baker has been a concern for some time.  Fifteen 
years ago when problems first arose, a study was done on the feasibility of widening the 
road; right-of-ways on private properties and utilities easements make widening 
problematic. 
 
Comment from applicant(s): 
Jeff Jernigan (Developer):  Applicant is still working on rights to second access (pump 
station parcel). They have listened to community concerns, and are actively engaged in 
efforts to address concerns. With current LDR zoning, they could develop up to 169 
homes; the proposed requests is a minimal amount over that, the least that could be 
derived from MDR zoning, allowing them to preserve a lot of the natural features of the 
site.   They have offered to improve Vance Baker wherever that can be accomplished, 
and install a variety of traffic calming devices e.g. lights and speed bumps on S. Legacy 
Park Drive. 
 
Chaplain Spencer (Attorney for developer):  The Development Agreement process 
allows time and means to mitigate the impact of concerns that have been raised. The 
project is consistent with development in the surrounding area, and is less dense than the 
surrounding communities.  Willing to negotiate on conditions attached for approval.  
 
Peter Tatge (ESP Engineering): County requires new roads in developments to be 
privately maintained.  They are willing to work with the County to make improvement on 
access roads; the funding strategy for such improvements is in development. Negotiations 
are ongoing over traffic amendments such as crosswalks, flashing signs, and pedestrian 
islands. Asking for conditional approval over denial. 
 
Questions from Commissioners: 
T. Neely: Would developer consider deferring until some access issues are resolved? 
Peter Tatge and Jeff Jernigan responded that they would like to move forward. 
 

Public Hearing: (See attachments:  Sign-in Sheets) 
 
Cole McNeal (Lives in the parcel facing pump station site):   

• Parcel was never intended as road access, he designed and built his home oriented 
to the view;  

• Safety will be severely impacted if a road goes through there. 
MaryAnn MacNeal:  No additional comments 
 
Jean McMullen (Foxwood Court):  3 safety concerns: 

• At the intersection of N. Legacy, S. Legacy and Shelly Mullis, speed and 
overgrown vegetation/visibility are already a problem and will only get worse; 

• Goldwing and Vance Baker are not up to standard; 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

•  Crosswalk from N. Legacy to S. Legacy is already very dangerous and will get 
worse. 
 

Frances Liu:  (E. Oxford Court)   
• The current proposal is for 179 lots, but once the area is opened developers will 

want to build on other land adjacent to it, creating an even bigger traffic burden; 
• No other development in the County allows access exclusively through another 

existing development; 
• They have not protested other recent nearby developments; their concern is 

specifically with the design of this one. 
 

Michelle Simonetti: (Arbor Walk HOA) [see attached slide presentation] 
• Both proposed outlets do not yet exist; 
• The single lane road serving one proposed outlet [Vance Baker] is 

underdeveloped, and cannot support existing traffic; 
• Access would go through an already established neighborhood; 
• None of the connecting roads to Legacy Park support construction vehicles 
• Lack of sidewalks in existing neighborhood would create safety hazard; 

 
Jay Jacob (S. Legacy Park):   
Concurs with stated concerns:  existing traffic and safety are already a concern, 
development would create even more hazards. 
 
Deborah Wasylchak and Lyle Wasylchak yielded time to Michelle Simonetti 
Susan Sanderson and Larry Sanderson yielded time to Michelle Simonetti 
 
Rebecca Guzman:  Chose Legacy Park specifically because of childrens’ safety 
concerns.  Development would radically change the safety of the neighborhood. 
 
Chairman Deese called for response from applicants: 

Peter Tatge; We have heard the communities concerns loud and clear, and are 
actively responding, going above and beyond TIA and SCDOT requirements to propose 
solutions. Traffic Engineer:  the counts for the TIA were done June 8, 2021, the last day 
of school for the Senior High was June 10th by the State’s calendar. SCDOT does not 
allow counts when school is not in session.  Also, the scope of the analysis takes into 
account future development and improvements already slated, such as the traffic circle on 
Shelly Mullis.   

Jeff Jernigan:  We want to do what’s in the best interest of the community, and 
will work with the Planning staff, Public Works and the neighborhood to accommodate 
within reason. 
 
 
Chairman Deese closed Public hearing and called for a motion on item  
RZ-2022-1527. 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

Alan Patterson asked if a deferral is possible.  Attorney DuBose stated that SC Code 
requires that Planning Commission makes a recommendation to Council within 35 days 
of presentation; applicant can request deferral but at this point a deferral by Planning 
Commission would be a de facto recommendation for approval. 
 Motion to approve by A. Patterson; 2nd by T. Neely. 
 
Discussion: 
A. Patterson stated his motion was in the interest of an affirmative motion; he does not 
support the proposal given the problems of access and insufficient roads.  
T. Neely stated she hoped the developer would defer, because the proposal is incomplete. 
She cannot support it under these circumstances. 
 
Called vote:  4:0. Motion is denied unanimously.  
Chairman Deese stated the item will go to County Council for consideration, and 
applicant will be notified of time and date. 
 

b. DA-2022-1527 Arbor Walk LLC 
Application by Arbor Walk, LLC for a Development Agreement for approximately 
112.75 acres located at or adjacent to 2991 Vance Baker Road (TM# 0009-00-015.00 
and 0009-00-011.02) to create a 179-lot single-family residential development. 

Staff Presentation: Rox Burhans presented the application consistent with the staff report. 
Staff Recommendations: Denial. 
  
Questions to staff: none. 
 
Comment from applicant(s): 
Chaplain Spencer (Attorney for Developer): Negotiation of the Development 
Agreement will allow the County to impose restrictions and address improvements. 
 
Questions from Commissioners: 
A. Patterson asked at what stage are impact fees assessed?  R. Burhans stated they are 
assessed at the time building permits are issued. 
 

Public Hearing: (See attachments:  Sign-in Sheets) 
 
Frances Liu (continued):  

• Traffic calming devices being discussed- e.g. floodlights-- are not wanted by 
residents and are almost as bad as the problem they intend to solve; they want less 
traffic. 

• Date of TIA was NOT conducted when School was in session, school ended May 
27th and the study was conducted in June.   
 

Allen Thiede (Legacy Park):   
Opposes the plan to grant access through Legacy Park in exchange for access to 
amenities:  public access to amenities will only worsen the traffic and safety problems. 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

 
Tony Iannucci (S. Legacy Park): This development will do irreparable harm to quality of 
life, and to safety.  It will allow other developers access to adjacent tracts and the 
problem will grow. 
 
Svetlana Efremova (S. Legacy Park): She chose Legacy Park for safety, comfort and 
beauty. This development will destroy the serenity of the neighborhood. 
 
Richard Thomas (Lilywood Lane):  This community is a garden, we do not want a path 
blasted through it.  Consider the safety and protection of the community. 
 
Andrew Smith (S. Legacy Park):  Attracted to the neighborhood because it was quiet.  
Development will destroy the peace, and the two access points less than 100 feet apart is 
a hazard. Vance Baker is not designed for this volume of traffic. 
 
Chairman Deese called for a response from Applicant:   
Jeff Jernigan:  No further comments at this time. 
 
Chairman Deese closed Public hearing and called for a motion on item  
DA-2022-1527. 
 Motion to approve by A.Patterson; 2nd by T. Neely . 
Discussion:  None 
 
Called vote:  4:0. Motion is denied unanimously.  
Chairman Deese stated the item will go to County Council for consideration, and 
applicant will be notified of time and date. 

 
c. UDO-TA-2022-0172: Keith Corporation/MUSC 
Application by The Keith Corporation on behalf of MUSC to amend Unified 
Development Ordinance Section 4.3.2, Highway Corridor Overlay District (HCO), 
paragraph D “Exceptions and non-conforming situations.” 

Staff Presentation: Ashley Davis, Senior Planner, presented the application consistent 
with the staff report. Staff Recommendations: Denial. 
  
Questions to staff: None. 
 
Comment from applicant(s): 
Sam Walker (Charlotte NC) on behalf of MUSC:  Overall proposal to build 100 bed 
hospital on site, which has only about 30 acres of buildable area.  This is Phase I of the 
project, which features 90, 000 sf of medical services office space to be in operation 
before the hospital is built. It will require a large amount of parking, and current design 
constraints do not allow the best utilization of the parcel. Take into consideration that the 
road frontage is 15 feet below the road level.  The client has also conceded at staff 
request a public collection road through the site from Hwy 521 to Henry Harris Road, 
which creates further constraints on usable space. 
 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

Questions from Commissioners: None. 
 
Public Hearing: (See attachments:  Sign-in Sheets) none signed in. 
 
Chairman Deese closed Public hearing and called for a motion on item  
UDO-TA-2022-0172 
 Motion to approve by A. Patterson; 2nd by T. Neely. 
Discussion: 
A. Patterson made the motion in the interest of having an affirmative motion on the 
floor.   
A. Patterson asked if the applicant bought the property before the HCOD provisions 
were enacted.  A. Davis responded that the HCOD was enacted in 2016, well before the 
applicant bought the property. 
Attorney DuBose noted that the overlay district ordinances are public record. 
 
Called vote:  1:3. Motion is denied.  
Alan Patterson: Against  Tamecca Neely: Against 
Sheila Hinson:  For   Charles Deese: Against. 
 
Chairman Deese stated the item will go to County Council for consideration, and 
applicant will be notified of time and date. 
 

d. SD-2022-0733: Century Communities aka Shiloh Woods 
Application by Century Communities for Preliminary Plat for four parcels totaling 
approximately 173.52 acres located at or adjacent to 500 W. Shiloh Unity Road 
(TM#s 0049-00-004.13, 0049-00-004.16, 0049-00-005.01 and 0049-00-005.02), to 
allow development of a 398-lot Cluster Subdivision. 

Staff Presentation: Ashley Davis, Senior Planner, presented the applications consistent 
with the staff report.  Staff Recommendations:  Proposal is incomplete.  No 
recommendation.  
 
Questions to staff: 
C. Deese asked about the reconfiguration of entrances on Shiloh Unity.  A. Davis 
responded that SCDOT recommendation was based on previous layout, and new revision 
not yet approved; two entrances are required. 
 
Comment from applicant(s): 
Ryan Hitchins (Charlotte) for Century Communities:  [see slide presentation attached.] 
 
Questions from Commissioners: None. 
 
Public Hearing: (See attachments:  Sign-in Sheets) None signed in. 
 
 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

Chairman Deese closed Public hearing and called for a motion on item SD-2022-0733. 
 
Alan Patterson asked if it was possible to defer, as the proposal was incomplete.  
Attorney DuBose responded that the applicant could request deferral; Preliminary Plat 
approval is made by Commission without referral to Council.  Applicant requested 
deferral if the alternative was denial. 
 
Motion to defer to October 18, 2022 (by request of applicant) by A. Patterson; 2nd by S. 
Hinson. 
Discussion: none. 
Called vote:  4:0. Motion to defer is approved unanimously.  
 
 

e. DA-2022-0733: Century Communities aka Shiloh Woods 
Application by Century Communities and William Harper for a development 
agreement for three parcels totaling approximately 19.93 acres located at Williamson 
Farm Road, and at 500 and 516 W. Shiloh Unity Road (TM#s 0049-00-004.16, 0049-
00-005.01 and 0049-00-005.02) to allow development of a 398-lot Cluster 
Subdivision. 

Staff Presentation:  Ashley Davis, Senior Planner, presented the applications consistent 
with the staff report.  Staff Recommendations:  Proposal is incomplete.  No 
recommendation.  
 
Comment from applicant(s):  Applicant requested deferral if the alternative was denial. 
 
Public Hearing: (See attachments:  Sign-in Sheets) None signed in. 
 
Chairman Deese closed Public hearing and called for a motion on item DA-2022-0733. 
Motion to defer to October 18, 2022 (by request of applicant) by A. Patterson; 2nd by  
T. Neely. 
Discussion:  None. 
Called vote:  4:0. Motion to defer is approved unanimously.  
 
 

f. RZ-2022-1566: Chernyak  
Application by Svyatoslav Chernyak to rezone .621 acres located at 9851 Kohut 
Road, Indian Land (TM# 0006N-0B-009.00) from Medium Density Residential 
(MDR) to General Business (GB) to allow redevelopment as a commercial property. 

APPLICATION WITHDRAWN [see attached email communication]. Applicant will 
address code violations and reapply. 
 
 
 
 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

g. RZ-2022-1759: King’s Mountain LLC (Daycare) 
Application by King’s Mountain Self-Storage LLC to rezone 4.84 acres (TM# 0013-
00-024.00) located at 4263 Doby’s Bridge Road, Indian Land, from Low Density 
Residential (LDR) to Institutional (INS) district, to allow development of a daycare 
facility. 

Staff Presentation:  Matthew Blaszyk, Planner, presented the application consistent with 
the staff report.  Staff Recommendations:  Approval. 
 
Questions to staff: 
A. Patterson asked what other uses are permitted in INS zoning district.  M. Blaszyk 
responded churches, schools, and government buildings. 
 
Comment from applicant(s):  
Emily Brown, attorney for applicant: [see attached documents and slide presentation.] 
 
Questions from Commissioners: 
C. Deese asked if they had received a septic permit for the facility; Ms. Brown 
responded that they had not yet applied, and were awaiting the zoning decision before 
proceeding with plans. 
 
Public Hearing: (See attachments:  Sign-in Sheets). None signed in. 
 
Chairman Deese closed Public hearing and called for a motion on item RZ-2022-1759. 
Motion to approve by T. Neely; 2nd by S. Hinson. 
 
Discussion: 
 
T. Neely noted that is an ideal location for a daycare, next to the Elementary School. 
Alan Patterson expressed concern about safety, crosswalks and sidewalks on the curve 
at Doby’s bridge road. 
 
Called vote:  4:0. Motion is approved unanimously.  
Chairman Deese stated the item will go to County Council for consideration, and 
applicant will be notified of time and date. 
 
 
6. NEW BUSINESS 

 
Overview of Next Month’s Agenda 
• Deferred items: SD/DA-2022-0733 Shiloh Woods 
• RZ-2022-1357 Asbury (LDR to MDR)  
• SD-2022-1135 Alcott Village  
• RZ/DA-20220735 Nisbet (RN to MDR) 

 



                                                                                           
                                                                                           
 
 
                                             

 

a. Other 
Comprehensive Plan Update: (A. Davis) 
First of 4 key topic forums was held Thursday, September 8, 2022 in Kershaw 
(Agriculture and Natural Resources.)  Next will be Thursday, September 29, 2022 
in Council Chambers (Economic Development).  Forums are being filmed and 
will be posted on the Comp Plan website for public viewing. 

      
 
7. ADJOURN 
Motion to adjourn by S. Hinson; 2nd by A. Patterson. Motion passed by unanimous 
consent. Meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m. 

 
 
















































































































































































































	9-20-2022 PC Minutes
	9-20 minutes attch part1
	9-20 minutes attach part 2

